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College Council

April 5, 2013 - 3:30-5:00 PM

Union, Parlor A
AGENDA

Attendees:  Brian Snapp, Dan Evans, Nolan Baumgartner, Aubrey Vickers, Janet Soller, Linda Smith, Maureen Laird, Rob Wood, Rachel Osterman, Kevin Hanson, Lien Fan Shen, Joanna Spikol, Stephen Koester, Sharee Lane, Benjamin Mielke, James Gardner, Russ Schmidt, Bruce Quaglia, Ben Ordaz, Hether Severson, Gage Williams, Brenda Van der Wiel, Peder Melhuse, Amy Oakeson, Olivia Vessel, Trevor Myrick, Ron Frederickson, Dean Tymas-Jones, Associate Dean Schneider, Assistant Dean Leckie, Assistant Dean Lien, and Karineh Hovsepian

1.
Call to Order:  


The meeting was called to order at 3:32 pm.  
2.
Approval of Minutes:  



From February 8, 2013 meeting 
The Dean asks for a vote on the previous meeting’s minutes.  It is unanimous and the minutes are approved.
3.
Request for New Business:  None
4.
Consent Calendar:  None
5.
Dean’s Report:  
· Director of Kingsbury Hall Search

Dean Tymas-Jones announces that we are beginning a search for a new director of Kingsbury Hall (KH).  He envisions KH as a primary support unit to the academic mission of the arts on campus.  It has before been mainly a presenting house with KH Presents.  That will now change.  The idea is to bring this individual into the College as a member of the Executive Committee.  This will bring all of KH into supporting the academic mission of the College and not just have it as a detached entity, but to have it as part of the College.  Are there any questions/comments?  The Dean is hoping to have someone in place before September.  KH is still struggling under the old format. It has not had a successful season to-date.  It is projected for a substantial loss in revenue and it has been doing so for the past six years.  There are no questions.
6.
Dean’s Staff Reports:
· Assistant Dean Liz Leckie – Undergraduate Affairs
Liz says that Undergraduate Affairs has been moving forward with some exciting things.  The College has hired three individuals (Trevor Myrick, Max Gonzalez, and Rachel Osterman).  They are here to talk about this project.  She turns the time over to the interns.  They announce that they began this project on April 1st, and read an article where they read about the SNAAP report.  The people surveyed for this article said that they need career advising to take these creative skills that they are learning and translate them into jobs in the career force.  Max says that they are going to put on a conference to address these needs.  The full details are still being ironed out, but it will be two days in the Fall, and they will put together speakers and workshops that will address these needs.  They will be hiring 20 other students to help put this conference on—so there will be student voices and feedback as this conference is being put on.  Rachel says that the three interns have a lot of experience with this College, and they will be working with Kira Jones and Lena May-Fraser, along with Assistant Dean Leckie.  They will be hiring student interns and then 15 students to staff the conference.  They are in the planning stages now, and they welcome input and feedback.

Question:  How should they get the feedback to you?  Trevor says they can contact Liz.  The input that they really need right now is input on who might be good applicants for this process.

· Karineh Hovsepian – Equipment Funding

Karineh says that the College had another equipment fund allocation this year, and the Budget Advisory Committee convened to evaluate all the department’s proposals and rank them.  She shows the spreadsheet on the screen so the Council can see the allocations.  This year funding was tighter than anticipated.  A total of $147,503 was allocated this year.  Since Dean Tymas-Jones’ time here, there has been almost $1M in equipment funding allocated.  Starting next year there will be a 3-year cycle.  So next year there will be no funding given out—it will instead be held until three years are up, and then that total amount will be allocated.  The plan will be to shoot for $200K every three years.  Hopefully now we are at a decent level.  She asks if there are any questions?  There are none.
· Kerri Hopkins – ArtsBridge

Dean Tymas-Jones asks if anyone here doesn’t know about ArtsBridge?  There are a few individuals who don’t know about it.  Kerri says that we have had ArtsBridge at the U for 11 years, and it is a program that brings art into the surrounding schools.  They have been expanding in the past few years, and she wants the awareness to rise across the College, as well as the campus.  She shows a PowerPoint program.  Aubrey Vickers is one of Kerri’s student scholars.  Some students do year-long and some do semester-long projects.  Most projects are grade-level wide.  So for example, Aubrey is working with three different 4th grade-level classes.  Kerri announces that she will be in contact with all the chairs and advisors, but there are other people in the room who can know students who might be interested in this.  The students get scholarships at the end of their service.  Does anyone have any questions, or know any students who might be interested?

The Dean asks Kerri to describe some projects that are currently in place.  Kerri mentions Reading in Motion.  She also says that the other projects are conceived of by the student in conjunction with the teachers.  Aubrey is doing eco-art projects that tie into the curriculum.   Another example is a mural at Jackson Elementary that will be installed in their community garden.  This year there are a lot of art history students who are doing projects.  There is Shakespeare going on in a middle school, but most projects are done K-6.  There is funding to provide about 25 scholarships.

Dean Tymas-Jones asks how Kerri gets the funding?  Kerri says that they get a grant from ArtWorks for Kids, and they also have Reading in Motion grants.  

A council member asks what the time commitment is?  Kerri says it depends on the project, but it is usually 3-4 hours per week.  There is about 45 minutes in the classroom, but an hour prep for that.  

Brent Schneider adds that there is information on all of this on the Website.  Kerri adds that it is also an opportunity for faculty to be a mentor, and to get out into the community to be a mentor.  That time commitment is less.  They have to go out to observe the students twice.  And there is also some money available for the mentors.

Karineh Hovsepian says how impressive Kerri has been in managing this.  ArtsBridge accepts donations, and Karineh donates herself to this.  She sees it as a great investment.
A council member says it is also a blast to watch the kids find themselves.  They identify who they are when they join these ArtsBridge programs.  Kerri says she enjoys getting the partnerships up and running, but the best part is seeing the reactions of the kids.

A council member asks if the collaboration/interdisciplinary aspect is still as important?  Kerri says yes—in fact there are students outside the College.  Right now there is a student from Architecture who is participating in order to have cross-disciplinary depth.

7.
Special Committee Reports:
· Re-envisioning Kingsbury Hall Committee Report (Gage Williams)
Gage Williams is the Chair of the Re-envisioning Kingsbury Hall Committee.  He reads off the names of the Committee members.  To kick this off, he reads the mission vision statement from the University of Illinois (Krannert Center).  He wants to read this statement, because they are really the very first, and the model.  He reads the statement:

“Krannert Center for the Performing Arts is dedicated to the advancement of education, research, and public engagement through the pursuit of excellence and innovation in the performing arts.

Embracing the art of the past as well as the art of our time, the Center supports the belief that creativity is a core human characteristic and that the arts hold uniquely transformative potential.

Through its multiple and integrated roles as classroom, laboratory, and public square, Krannert Center serves as a touchstone for the exploration and expansion of human experience.” 
Gage focuses on the words classroom, laboratory, and public square.  He says that it took this committee a semester to finally come together and realize where they were headed.  The Committee dug deep into KH, not with the purpose to restructure KH, but trying to be a neutral body to learn about KH for the “first time”.  This Committee also had the opportunity to visit the University of Texas and the University of Maryland.  The Dean had visited both centers this past summer.  So the Committee got past learning about KH and they have had many debates about what the future of KH could be.  Everyone has different needs.  This is a great opportunity for something that we don’t really know what it can be.  What really excites him (and the committee) is A) additional space—everyone needs additional space, and B) the opportunity for units to come together and have interdisciplinary exchange that we all talk about and that the students are interested in—but that’s hard to achieve.  That is an exciting opportunity that this center can bring together, but to further have the university make a commitment to the arts.  It is hard to get excited about all the six individual departments’ needs—but to reach out to the community and let them know about this fantastic idea is a start.  
When the Committee went to Texas, they saw a wonderful collaboration with the Joffrey Ballet, and their music department doing the Rite of Spring—but our dance students could have done it.  The University of Maryland is really the ideal.  They have a different funding model, but they are really exciting.  They have a staff breakdown that is doing extraordinary work to support all the units in an exciting way.  The Committee is going to finish up at the end of the semester and present the Dean with a report.  They think this will be exciting and phenomenal and will kick-start the community.
He asks if there are any questions? There are none.

· Department/School Strategic Plan Reports 

Brian Snapp (Art & Art History), Linda Smith (Ballet), 

Kevin Hanson (Film & Media Arts), Stephen Koester (Modern Dance), James Gardner (Music), Gage Williams (Theatre)
Dean Tymas-Jones says that each chair has been given 3 minutes to give a synopsis of the strategic planning in the departments.  
Steve Koester starts.  He says that throughout the year they have had faculty retreats and have gathered information from alumni and community members.  Goal 1:  address pressing space needs.  Goal 2:  address and support department’s technology (dance for camera, stage environment).  Goal 3:  department’s rebranding efforts.  Goal 4:  address student wellness issues within the department, including communication.  Goal 5:  evaluate graduate curriculum.  Goal 6: address issues of diversity—both faculty and students.  Goal 7: revisit idea of establishing a national choreography institute.  

Kevin Hanson says that they started on their goals and brought in an outside consultant/facilitator to assist.  They looked at the University and College plans and then looked at their own strengths and weaknesses.  They have learned a lot about themselves.  They have a draft that is six pages long.  Kevin can send it to anyone who wants to see it.  There are 5 areas they are focusing on:  curriculum revitalization, faculty development, teaching the business of film, encouraging an international presence, and becoming the best film school between Chicago and the west coast.  
Brian Snapp says that they have taken on this task and it has been enlightening.  They’ve had conversations with the full faculty, but mostly the department’s executive committee is taking this on.  One goal: more opportunities for students with international travel/student exchange.  Also, they are looking at a PhD program—an interdisciplinary program between Art & Art History, Architecture, and Film.  There is no PhD program in the region, so we would be the only university that would have one. Most are surprised that we don’t already have one.  Also, they are looking at faculty mentoring—including auxiliary faculty. How do they integrate and give better voice to auxiliary faculty?  They are looking at their graduate program and trying to get a deeper pool, and looking for funding to help recruit that deeper pool.  They are also looking at their foundations program and integrating digital media and overhauling it.  They are also looking at communication, and they are looking at facilities, and looking at staff and improving their workplace.

Gage Williams says that Theatre is currently in the middle of a 5-year plan.  They have to let their current 5-year plan finish first.  One of the big initiatives from that plan was to get an MTP program, and they have been successful.  They also wanted to increase their enrollment, and they have.  So this year they are preparing for a new plan that they can initiate in 2015.  The plan they are working on now is looking inward.  So in the next 18 months they will find out where they are financially.  Now they want to start looking outward.  One of the major things they discovered (from the student survey, the college strategic plan, and their own self-assessment) is that they have two groups of students.  One is the “pro” set—who are trying to get to Broadway, etc.  Those students come in and know what they want to do, but they are a minority in the dept.  So they are looking at what they are doing for the other students.  How are they being helped, as well?
James Gardner says that in the School of Music they have had similar processes.  They have looked at things that they do well, and things that they can do better.  They had their self-study in 2010 and they are building on that.  They want to do better with communication and student support.  They also have some new professional programs in pedagogy, a new emphasis in musicianship, and other curriculum changes.  They have a large commitment to general education (and to the marching band), but also faculty who focus on doctoral students.  They are trying to tie both together.  They have taken 26 schools that are parallel and are looking at data from those schools and comparing that data to our own.  Piano is celebrating 100 years of piano, and that is an opportunity to try and raise funds.  But it is also a way for students to engage in the community and in impoverished areas. They want to blend artistry and engagement.

Linda Smith says that in Ballet they have spent some time assessing the curriculum.  They brought in a consultant, and a big part of the next five years is putting that curriculum in place. In the course of that study they assessed whether or not they should offer a BA as well as a BFA. This will be a topic of continued discussion.  They also are looking at what their graduate program is and what offerings there will be.  They are also evaluating where Jazz falls on campus—and that leads to interdisciplinary projects and initiatives that they might like to have.  Another discussion is thether there should be a modern dance cross-over, or collaboration with music.  They have taken steps for international exploration and forging more ties with Korea.  And they have also had the Sorenson legacy grant to bring school children in to view performances.  They are hoping to make that outreach a permanent part of the department.

Dean Tymas-Jones thanks all the Chairs/Director for their updates, and says that he hopes that gives everyone an idea of what is happening throughout the College.

8.
Notice of Intent:





None
9.
Debate Calendar:

· CFA Post-Tenure RPT Document

Brent Schneider says that everyone should have received this revised document from Cami.  The original policy was very old, and some of the language was ambiguous.  The College RPT Committee reviewed this document, and had a virtual meeting about the document.  All of the changes that are new are highlighted in red.  He shows the document on the screen.  The Post-tenure review is a formal review.  It is the sole manner of reviewing those faculty members who already have tenure—so it will include all teaching, research, and service. This document points back to the departments’ RPT guidelines so that it is more clear—especially with peer teaching evaluations and SAC evaluations.  The external/internal letters of recommendation are not required.  He explains that University policy is broad, College policy gets narrower, and Department policy gets even more specific.  We are not allowed to change any part of policy that is above us.

Brent says that this document outlines who is responsible for placing what in the file.  A member of the Council asks if there is a parallel item of #5 (letters of commendation or reprimand) in the pre-tenure policy? Another member of the Council asks if it can specify “in the past five years”?  Brent agrees and adds the language.  A member of the Council asks what the Merit Review Forms are? Brent says that some departments have them, and some don’t.  

A member of the Council asks if, with the plurals, it signifies that they need to have more than one peer teaching evaluation?  Brent says that he doesn’t think that any RPT documents have less than two evaluations—since that would be viewed as arbitrary and capricious.  

A member of the Council asks about Merit Reviews.  Since the language of the document says that numbers 1-8 are required, if the department doesn’t have a Merit Review, it can be confusing.  

Dean Tymas-Jones asks if the merit review wouldn’t be considered a form of “commendation”?  So in that case, merit reviews could be included in #5.  Brent makes the change to the document.

A member of the Council says that if there are not enough reviewers inside a department they have to get reviewers outside the department. Currently they are allowed to make a recommendation of who they want. Brent says that they are still able to make a recommendation, but the Dean makes the final decision.

A member of the Council asks about peer reviews. What about substituting with CTLE?  IS there a way to use CTLE for peer reviews?  Brent says that CTLE is considered a peer evaluation.  He adds that language for clarification.
A Council member asks for clarification on #10.  Brent says it points back to the departmental document.

A member of the Council asks if number 11 can include staff, since they are allowed to submit letters in pre-tenure reviews?  Brent adds those to the document.  He asks if there are any other suggestions, comments, questions?  Hearing none, he asks if there is  a proposal to accept this document?  Brian Snapp makes the motion, and it is seconded by Steve Koester.  The vote is called.  There is one opposed, no abstentions, and the rest are in favor.  The motion carries and the document is accepted.

· Auxiliary Faculty Evaluation & Promotion Policy

Bruce Quaglia gives a brief report on how the document came into being.  A committee was formed to evaluate the policy that included 6 members divided 3 and 3 in terms of regular faculty and auxiliary faculty.  This new document is a revision to an existing policy that was drafted six or seven years ago.  The University policy says that there must be a review of auxiliary faculty.  This College policy is to implement that review.  In particular, he draws attention to some things that are new—the specification that auxiliary faculty be given voting rights in terms of curriculum, etc.  There is also clarification of categories and ranks.

Brent Schneider adds that the academic senate voted on Monday to change the nomenclature.  Starting next year the terminology will be Tenure-line, Career-line, Adjunct, and Visiting faculty.   This document will automatically be adjusted once those categories take effect in Fall.  The academic senate will vote next month to see if auxiliary faculty (career-line) will also be given voting rights on the Academic Senate.

Bruce says that most of the document clarifies the categories that will be amended with the new nomenclature.  He also says that the Departmental Faculty Appointments Advisory Committee has changed to include career-line faculty.  One concern that arose early-on from the Committee is that this is a lot of work to do annually—and there will now be an auxiliary faculty review committee to handle the workload.  Brent shows the document on screen.
Brent adds two clarifications.  The document MUST include a current CV.  It MAY include everything else.  The University requires that you have a current CV.  Everything else is not mandatory.  This is not additional work.  What the University was cited for was that there were no clear way of how auxiliary faculty members were reviewed. This policy now rectifies this.

A Council member says that if we have long-term appointments, she would suggest that the long-term career-line person just have the formal 5th year review.  She recommends an adjustment to the language and Brent makes the change.  Brent explains that for those on multi-year contracts, they only need to be voted-on on the last year of their appointment.  Dean Tymas-Jones asks if there is an exception to that?  Could a Chair trigger a review before the end of the contract?  Brent says yes.

A member of the Council asks if with the new terminology it will include adjunct, and visiting faculty?  Brent says yes.

A Council member says that in doing this they will now be on the FAR.  Brent says that the only thing that is required for the review is a CV, which is on the FAR already.  If the department wants to include more requirements for this review, they can. 

The same Council member asks about service.  That is where he heard the most grumbling about this document. Most of their department’s career-line faculty are teaching 6 classes per year.  To include the idea of service can be overloading—is that again departmental grounds to work with and the department can decide?  Brent says yes.  And if there is an expectation for service, it must be included in their contract, and it can’t be used to asses or evaluate them.

A member of the Council asks if this document now says that all auxiliary faculty must vote?  Brent says that all career-line faculty must be invited.  The Council member asks for clarification.  Brent says that the Chair must invite the faculty—whether or not the faculty member chooses to vote is up to the faculty member.  The Council member says that he doesn’t know if that fits with the Regulations Library.  Brent says it does, at the end of the wording in the Regulations Library.  The Council member reads the portion that says that the Colleges “may” permit the auxiliary faculty to vote.  And asks if that is what the College is doing?  Brent says yes and that it is following the national studies and the changes from the Academic Senate.
The same Council member says that these studies are good to read, but he doesn’t see that it is advantageous to take the vote out of the hands of the faculty.  He encourages everyone to support this document, but this is dangerous territory to take that right away from the Department and give it to the College.  Bruce says that you could look at it not as taking away rights, but actually bestowing rights.  You can look at it as taking away rights, or look at it as giving rights to a majority of faculty on campus.  

The same Council member says that the department of Theatre has 26 auxiliary faculty, to 11 tenure-line faculty.  And now 8 of them would be considered “career-line”.  But there’s not a balance there, and most of that has to do with salary. If you give the vote to everyone, that steps into dangerous territory.  You can do that, but he wouldn’t do it so broadly.  

Brent says that the conversation on this campus is that auxiliary faculty teach the majority of classes on campus.  You can graduate from campus and never have had a class from a tenure/tenure-track faculty member.  And the feeling is that they are disenfranchised.  Amy Wildermuth convened a committee this fall, and the committee presented before the Academic Senate twice.   The vast majority of the Academic Senate approved the nomenclature (some abstained, and some disapproved).  That governing body has morphed through time.  The largest concern throughout our College is that our auxiliary faculty are disenfranchised, and treated as second-class citizens.  We can’t change their paychecks, but we can change this.

A different member of the Council asks if this is just about voting on reappointments?  Brent says no, it is also about voting other things, like curriculum.

Another member of the Council asks how many units in the college have more auxiliary faculty than tenure-line faculty?  Brent says 6—all of them do.  The Council member says that the balance would swing to auxiliary faculty, then.  Brent says that this policy is only about long-term faculty who should have a vote on curriculum.  It doesn’t say that there is a vote on any other aspect—except retention of auxiliary faculty.  
A different Council member suggests that the language be changed to “may.”  Brent says that University policy currently says “may.”  By changing the word to “will” it gives it more weight.

Dean Tymas-Jones announces that we have now lost our quorum (a large amount of the Council had just left), and so now we won’t be able to vote on this issue.

Brent asks everyone to go back to their departments, and to please add this to the beginning-of-the-year retreats, so that it can be sent back to the Committee.  The Committee will draft a new policy and it can be placed on the debate calendar for College Council meetings next year.

Dean Tymas-Jones says that Committee could, if it so elects, have an open meeting to get more input.  The Committee can choose to submit it to the Council just as it is, and the Council could recommend that it is returned to Committee for revisions.  We don’t necessarily have to accept it just as it is—and that is why it is important to have each and every one of us here.  Bruce Quaglia suggests that the Committee take the document and work on it some more.  Dean Tymas-Jones accepts the recommendation that it is returned to the committee for continued debate and work.

Dean Tymas-Jones asks if there is any other business before we adjourn?  A member of the Council asks what the ramifications of the gaming program might be to the future of the College?  Dean Tymas-Jones says that we will put in on an upcoming agenda and have a report given.  We might even ask Bob Kessler here so you can ask him directly.

10.
Information Calendar:





None.
11.
Adjournment:
  
There will be no more meetings of the College Council during this Academic Year.
The meeting is adjourned at 5:24 pm.
